

MINUTES OF THE COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY COMMITTEE Wednesday 30 January 2019 at 6.00 pm

PRESENT: Councillors Ketan Sheth (Chair), Colwill (Vice-Chair), Afzal, Conneely, Hector, Knight and Shahzad

Co-opted Members Mr Frederick and Ms Askwith

Also Present: Councillors Farah, Hylton, McLennan and M Patel

Absent: Co-opted Members Mr Milani and Ms Yaqub and Appointed observers Lesley Gouldbourne, Ms Sotira Michael, Jean Roberts and Brent Youth Parliament Representative

1. Apologies for absence and clarification of alternate members

The following apologies for absence were received:

- Councillor Thakkar
- Simon Goulden (Co-opted Member)

2. Declarations of interests

The following personal interests were declared:

- Councillor Ketan Sheth declared that he was a Lead Governor at Central and North West London National Health Service Trust and an ambassador for the All-Party Parliamentary Group for Diabetes.
- Councillor Shahzad declared that his wife worked as a doctor at Northwick Park Hospital.

3. **Deputations (if any)**

There were no deputations received.

4. Minutes of the Committee meeting held on 28 November 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Committee meeting, held on 28 November 2018, be approved as an accurate record.

5. Matters arising (if any)

There were no matters arising.

6. Order of Business

It was **RESOLVED** that the order of business be amended as set out below.

7. Winter Pressures - learnings from winter 2017/18

Rashesh Mehta (Assistant Director for Integrated Urgent Care and Long-Term Conditions, Brent Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)) introduced the report which provided an update on learnings from winter 2017/18 and set out the plans of Brent CCG, London North West University Healthcare National Health Service (NHS) Trust (LNWUHT) and Brent Council for 2018/19 which had been based on a system-wide approach. The plans for winter 2018/19 had been coordinated by executives from Brent CCG, Brent Council, London Ambulance Service (LAS), NHS 111, Urgent Care Centres & Community Services and Accident and Emergency (A&E) Delivery Boards and had been scrutinised by NHS England (NHSE) and NHS Improvement (NHSI). Furthermore, the A&E Delivery Boards had focused on five key initiatives against the national winter requirements – reducing extended lengths of stay; development of an ambulatory emergency care service; minor patients breaches reduction; improving ambulance handovers; and implementing effective demand management schemes (for details please see paragraph 3.2 of the report (page 30 of the Agenda pack)).

James Walters (Deputy Chief Operating Officer, LNWUHT) added that winter planning for 2018/19 had started earlier than in previous years and assured Members that the Trust had been successful in supporting the Trust's A&E Department to achieve performance targets – for instance, 90% of patients were seen within the target of four hours and ambulance handover times had been improved. However, since December 2018 various flu strains and cooler weather had led to an increased demand for services – for instance, over 750 patients had been treated and 130 ambulances had arrived at Northwick Park Hospital on Saturday 26 January 2019. Mr Walters pointed out that a specific focus had been placed on timely discharge of patients as unnecessary delays could increase the risk of healthcare acquired infections. A special Older People's Short Stay Unit had been launched at Northwick Park Hospital and there had been plans to extend the scope of the Home First Initiative across all discharge pathways and to additional hospital sites. Members heard that stakeholders had taken a collaborative approach towards the simplification of the discharge pathways from hospital to community, reducing the pathways from 17 to four (for details please see paragraph 6.7 of the report (pages 36-37 of the Agenda pack)). In response to the Chair's request to outline any different practices at Imperial NHS Trust, Clare Hook (Director of Operational Performance, Imperial NHS Trust) said that these were similar to the ones at LNWUHT.

Members welcomed the report and enquired about the performance of A&E Departments at Northwick Park Hospital and St. Mary's Hospital. Mr Walters said that the longest wait for a bed at Northwick Park Hospital had been eight hours, but the actual journey for patients could have been longer as they may have sought help from NHS 111 or their General Practitioner (GPs) prior to presenting themselves at the A&E Department. He reminded the Committee that the target to assess, treat and discharge patients at Northwick Park A&E Department was four hours. If they had to be admitted to hospital, there was a further target of four hours to access a bed. Mr Walters added that there was a higher demand for A&E services in weekends then during weeks and reported that there had been approximately 35 breaches of the four-hour standard. Dr Frances Bowen (Divisional Director of Medicine and Integrated Care, Imperial NHS Trust) commented that the A&E Department at St. Mary's Hospital had been very busy throughout January

2019 and despite the fact that performance had improved by 10-12%, patients often had to wait for beds to become available. Furthermore, the Department had to deal with major traumas and a flu crisis which contributed to the pressure experienced by the service.

This led to questions about the lack of improvement of actual waiting times at A&E departments and patients waiting to be admitted on trolleys. Mr Walters explained the second four-hour waiting target referred to the time patients would wait for a bed once a consultant had agreed to admit them to hospital. In the previous year 88% of patients requiring admission had been allocated a bed within four hours of attending an A&E Department, while this year the figure had reached 90% which represented an improvement in real terms as the overall number of patients seen had increased. As a general rule, patients should not wait more than 12 hours on a bed to be admitted to hospital, but if they had been receiving ambulatory care, then they could be given a chair.

Members referred to the development of an ambulatory emergency care service and the way it contributed to mitigating the pressures experienced by the system. Mr Walters said that there arrangements had been made for all acute hospitals to provide ambulatory emergency care at least 12 hours a day, 7 days a week. The service had been opened until 10 pm each night which had allowed for a high number of patients to be seen without putting pressures on beds. Awareness among GPs had been good and they had the ability to refer patients directly, avoiding the need for a visit to an A&E Department. Ms Hook added that ambulatory care was a good facility for patients who had been discharged but had to go back for additional procedures as these could be delivered without the need for a hospital admission. In a similar way, there had been a positive collaboration with specialist and district nurses to deliver community services which provided better care for patients and allowed them to avoid unnecessary visits and admissions.

The Committee discussed the role of GP Access Hubs and community provision in influencing the way residents accessed emergency services. Mr Auladin said that Brent CCG had reviewed GP access across all sites and work had been carried out to ensure that patients could access the Hubs, rather Urgent Care Centres or A&E departments and doctors had been able to access patients' records electronically. Julie Pal (Chief Executive, Healthwatch Brent) referred to paragraph 5.3 of the report (pages 33-34 of the Agenda pack) and commented that a number of patients were not familiar with the way GP Access Hubs operated and suggested that the creation of a broader communication plan had to considered by all partners. Mr Auladin responded that the Health Partners Forum had been used as a means to communicate with local residents. In addition, the possibility of booking appointments at the Hubs had been promoted in partnership with NHS 111 and Healthwatch had raised awareness by placing leaflets promoting self-help in GP surgeries. In relation to the community aspect, Members heard that the length of stay in stalls had been extended to 48 hours (the length of stay for vulnerable people was 6 weeks).

Mr Walters said that he could not comment on the reason behind flu-related hospital admissions in 2017 as he was not a Public Health Specialist, but he noted that measures had been taken to contain the flu in 2018/19. Staff had been vaccinated; patients in A&E departments had been made aware about the flu jab

and infection control, along with other preventative measures, had been operated in hospitals. Nevertheless, it had to be taken into account that hospital-acquired flu could manifest itself in the community if people who had been infected were discharged. Sheik Auladin (Managing Director, Brent CCG) added that Brent CCG had conducted a proactive campaign, promoting the benefits of receiving a flu vaccination, aimed at raising awareness among patients in GP surgeries and GP Access Hubs, which had been complemented by the Adult Social Care Team and the Public Health Team at Brent Council. Particular emphasis had been put on vaccinating older residents and on developing a rapid test to help flu diagnosis. Nevertheless, Dr Bowen explained that the vaccination was effective in approximately 40-50% of the people who had received it. This was due to the fact that as it had been developed using a combination of knowledge of previous flu strains and predictions about potential new strains that could become active in a particular year, and it could not cover all potential viral mutations.

In response to a question about the effectiveness of the cooperation between the Council, Brent CCG and the trusts, Mr Walters pointed out that all stakeholders had a positive working relationship. The fact that commissioners understood the challenges providers faced had enabled the system to stabilise and deliver efficient services that would correspond to the needs of the future. Dr Bowen added that beds had already been open in order to meet operational targets and planning for additional bed capacity both in formal settings and in the community had started. Furthermore, Imperial NHS Trust held monthly Delivery Board meetings in collaboration with the Council to ensure that patients were placed back in the community as soon as possible. Nevertheless, Phil Porter (Strategic Director of Community and Wellbeing, Brent Council) admitted that procedures did not always follow the prescribed plans, but the constructive relationship, which allowed for challenge, between partners allowed issues to be addressed in a timely manner.

Responding to a question about Delayed Transfers of Care (DToCs), Mr Walters said that some of the major causes of delay for both health and social care were waiting for care placements (in particular patient / family choice) and housing and accommodation issues. The LNWUHT had challenged Brent Council on the work that had been done to make it easier for people to be discharged and it had been emphasised that if the pace of discharging patients had not been maintained, this could lead to an increase in the amount of time patients waited for a bed. Mr Porter noted that the Local Authority had worked with health partners to conduct an audit of critical issues. He added that funding had been secured for the recruitment of an additional full-time Housing Discharge Worker and for improving the efficiency of the Hospital Discharge Team which had been processing referrals from multiple hospitals, including some managed by the Imperial NHS Trust. The measures that had been put in place had contributed to a significant improvement of performance which had been outlined in paragraph 7.1 of the report (page 38 of the Agenda pack). Helen Woodland (Operational Director, Adult Social Care, Brent Council) highlighted that Brent Council had worked with its hospital partners to expand the Home First programme which reflected what was best for residents – that they were supported to return home and be cared for in the community rather than in a placement. As part of this, an additional handyman service had been introduced to enable speedier and effective adaptations to people's homes to support a timely discharge back into their homes. Ms Woodland pointed out that all Social Worker vacancies had been filled, although not all members of staff were on permanent contracts. This was due to the fact that such arrangements would provide greater

flexibility if a new service model, compromising of teams consisting of health and social care, occupational health and social work roles, was implemented in April 2019.

A Co-Opted Member of the Committee referred to paragraph 4.7 of the report (page 32 of the Agenda pack) and enquired about the rationale behind investing in a handyman service but not allocating money to improve the way Adult Social Care and Short Term Assessment, Rehabilitation and Reablement service (STARRS) staff worked together as a 'virtual' team. Ms Woodland responded that there was a project that had been jointly commissioned with Brent CCG and the LNWUHT. It would look at barriers to collaborative working and its aim would be to redesign the team in such a way that all stakeholders would work across discharge in a uniform way, but there had been difficulties associated with recruiting and retaining Occupational Therapists as part of the existing Home First model.

Mr Walters commented that overall Brent had been able to plan winter provision successfully as so far it had avoided the need to open additional beds. He recognised the complexity of the work carried out by the Reablement Team as patients often needed intensive rehabilitation before they could return to the community and lead independent lives.

Mr Auladin said that Brent CCG had commissioned 75,000 additional GP and 25,000 nurse appointments across all 56 practices in Brent. An enhanced service had been delivered to nursing homes by providing them with a single point of access for GPs and pharmacists. The LNWUHT had addressed the fact that a significant proportion of patients admitted to hospital were aged 70 and over by embedding the frailty pathway into the A&E Department at Northwick Park Hospital. Vulnerable patients were connected to a Consultant Geriatrician and a team dedicated to the type of care they needed. This approach had been developed further by launching the Older People's Short Stay Unit where an admission to hospital had still been necessary and the Frailty Team worked effectively with partners in the Borough to try and reduce the risks of re-admission.

As far as mitigating risks associated with cold weather was concerned, Mr Walters said that the LNWUHT had put in place a number of policies to ensure the hospital could operate in winter conditions. The Trust had worked in partnership with NHSE, the Local Authority and Brent CCG to design mobilisation and continuity plans which set out how it could support residents in the community in the best possible way. Learning from previous years had indicated that snow made access more difficult and led to an initial dip in the number of visits to A&E departments. This was followed by a higher demand for orthopaedic and pulmonary care as people often fell or developed respiratory diseases. Mr Auladin added that Brent CCG monitored the local acute system on a regular basis and had taken the necessary measures to ensure that it was as well prepared as it could be for the 2018/19 winter pressures.

RESOLVED that the contents of the Winter Pressures – learnings from winter 2017/18 report, be noted.

Councillor Hylton joined the meeting at 6:39 pm

The meeting was adjourned for a comfort break between 7:11 pm and 7:15 pm.

8. Complaints Annual Report 2017 - 2018

Councillor McLennan (Deputy Leader, Brent Council) introduced the Complaints Annual Report 2017-18 and explained that the version presented to the Committee focused on complaints performance in the Community and Wellbeing Department (Adult Social Care directorate (ASC) and Culture Service) and the Children and Young People Department (CYP). It was noted that complaints concerning social care in Adult and Children services came under separate statutory complaint procedures and separate summary reports had been provided in Appendices A and B respectively (pages 47 and 57 respectively of the Agenda pack), with an overview report on complaints performance set out in Appendix C (page 69 of the Agenda pack). Councillor McLennan stressed that there had been an overall decrease in the number of complaints and challenges associated with response times had been addressed successfully. She commented that the Council's performance had been affected by the reduction of funding available from central government which, in some cases, had led to reductions in staff numbers. However, the risk that this would lead to an increased number of complaints had not materialised as the Council had been focused on resolving issues early on. Irene Bremang (Head of Performance and Improvement, Brent Council) highlighted that overall performance in the Community and Wellbeing Department (CWB), CYP and the Culture Service had been strong with the number of complaints being low in comparison to the rest of the Local Authority. Ms Bremang said that despite the noticeable improvement in the timeliness of CYP Statutory Stage 1 cases, the timeliness of Stage 2 complaints remained below target. However, it should be taken into account that the volume was low and most of these complaints were very complex so resolving them in a timely way could be challenging.

The Committee heard that the Complaints Service Team worked closely with the Council Management Team and Department Management Teams to provide them with regular feedback on performance and to implement lessons learned. Ms Bremang reminded Members that last year's report contained eight specific recommendations to Cabinet which had informed the development of an Action Plan. The current paper set out measures that had been taken to implement these (for more details please see paragraph 3.6 of the report (pages 44-45 of the Agenda pack)).

Members welcomed the report and commented on the fact that the number of complaints received by ASC in 2017/18 (97) had remained unchanged from the previous year. Phil Porter (Strategic Director of Community Wellbeing, Brent Council) explained that the figure had to be considered in context of an increased number of service users which indicated that performance had improved in real terms. He assured Members that all complaints had been carefully examined and responses had been issued on time in the majority of cases (95% of Stage 1 complains had been responded on time).

A specific question that was raised related to amount of money paid in compensation and mentioned in the report. Helen Woodland (Operational Director, Social Care, Brent Council) highlighted that £12,500 of the total £13,945 compensation paid for the year was a refund of care charges that the family of a service user had paid. The ASC directorate would have spent this money anyway so the actual compensation accounted for £1,445 which constituted a reduction in comparison to previous years.

In response to a question whether processes had been changed as a result of complaints, Ms Bremang said that learning and improvement would depend on what had gone wrong. For instance, a specific theme had been customer service in some areas. These types of complaints were usually addressed by giving information back to services who could organise training for officers as necessary. In other cases customers would disagree with policies and procedures that had been put in place which often meant that these had to be reworded to improve the way the Council communicated its decisions to residents. In fact, Ms Woodland said that a number of Adult Social Care related complaints had been escalated because service users were disagreeing with what they had been allocated.

Gail Tolley (Strategic Director of Children and Young People, Brent Council) referred to the Learning from Complaints section of Appendix B (page 67 of the Agenda pack) which provided examples of learning points that had been implemented, leading to service area changes. She emphasised that social workers made interventions that were in the best interest of the child, however, families did not always agree with the action that had been taken and could choose to make a complaint about this. In a similar way, the most common reasons for complaints against staff members were when parents disagreed with a decision that had been made in the interests of the child. Moreover, there had been complaints related to the fact that social care services had not communicated a decision to one of the parents (usually not living in the family home).

The Committee discussed the importance of communicating decisions to service users and their families. Members noted that issues related to miscommunication had been a regular theme in complaints reports and asked what administrative tools would be utilised to address such problems. Ms Woodland pointed out that learning from each complaint had had been implemented in the best way possible and added that although there was not a systemic issue in the way social workers communicated, a more refined complaints system had to be implemented in order to differentiate individual issues and wider problems. Gail Tolley said that as a result of lessons learned, guidance had been issued to social workers and their managers advising them that information about a child's assessment had to be sent to all parties entitled to see it at the same time, including parents and adults the child was residing with at the time.

Councillor Harbi Farah (Lead Member for Adult Social Care) raised the issue of unrecorded complaints and said that residents often contacted him with specific issues that he passed on to officers. Gail Tolley acknowledged that there were cases of 'individual' complaints, i.e. she had received emails from care leavers who had not been satisfied with the entitlements that they had been allocated and the support that they had requested. Nevertheless, this was a positive feature as it showed that young people felt confident to challenge decisions made about themselves. This view was supported by Members who claimed that complaints should not be seen as an issue as they reflected the ability of some of the most vulnerable people in the Borough to feel empowered and engage with the Local Authority. As far as proactively seeking feedback on the service delivered was concerned, Councillor Mili Patel (Lead Member for Children's Safeguarding, Early Help and Social Care) informed Members that care leavers had an opportunity to engage with the Council via the Corporate Parenting Committee which discussed a wide range of issues among which were entitlement and support.

RESOLVED:

- (i) The contents of the Complaints Annual Report 2017-2018, be noted;
- (ii) The Committee noted that Cabinet had approved the 2017-18 Complaint Annual Report, including the progress update on the Improvement Action Plan; and
- (iii) The Committee noted the Community and Wellbeing Department and the Children and Young People Department performance in managing and resolving complaints.

Councillor Farah (in attendance) and Councillor McLennan (in attendance) left the meeting at 7:42 pm.

9. Feedback Report: Members' Overview and Scrutiny Task Group to Review Contextual Safeguarding in Brent

Councillor Orleen Hylton (Chair of the Members' Overview and Scrutiny Task Group) presented the report which provided feedback on the work of the Members' Overview and Scrutiny Task Group that had been set up to review contextual safeguarding and how it could be introduced more widely in Brent. She informed Members that the approach of contextual safeguarding had been developed in recent years by Dr Carlene Firmin at the University of Bedfordshire's International Centre. The model asked practitioners working with adolescent children to recognise the limits of safeguarding approaches which just focused on risks within the family and to address the risks from 'contexts' outside of the family such as peer groups, schools and neighbourhoods in which an adolescent child lived.

Members heard that the Task Group was minded to develop recommendations in a number of areas, which were set out in the feedback report to the Committee. These included ensuring that in Brent's approach to online safeguarding was a separate context; making sure that public information was provided to give residents better knowledge about safeguarding; reviewing children's safety while using the bus network; and addressing the concern about adolescent children's time during school holidays. The final report on the work of the Task Group would be presented to the Committee at the meeting on 18 March 2019 for agreement of recommendations, following which it would be scheduled to go to Cabinet.

Members welcomed the report and enquired why special attention should be paid to social media, e.g. it had been proposed to add a fifth context 'online' to Brent's approach, and whether consideration had been given to other modes of transport. Councillor Hylton said that a significant proportion of parents were not aware of the content their children accessed online and could not explain to them the dangers of using social media and sharing too much personal information. Moreover, the Task Group supported the view that social media companies should take more responsibility for the way their platforms were used. As far as travel was concerned, the discussion had been focused on buses and the management of the bus system, e.g. travelling by Underground had not been suggested by the Task Group as an area of concern.

In response to a question about developing contextual safeguarding in Brent, Councillor Hylton explained that the thinking was already having an influence and the model was being put into practice in some areas. Various stakeholders were also committed to its principles. For example, schools had already been collaborating with bus companies to promote safer travel and they had organised IT classes for parents. The introduction of more Safe Spaces was being looked at and Brent Council's Youth Offending Service had been working on identifying safe areas for adolescents who they worked with. Councillor Hylton said the Task Group would examine the budgets for children's services and implementing contextual safeguarding at its next meeting and the findings would be included in its final report. Councillor Mili Patel (Lead Member for Children's Safeguarding, Early Help and Social Care) reminded Members that when they deliberate on potential recommendations, they should be mindful of the fact that the Council had a limited amount of resources. Therefore, consideration should be given whether existing structures could be improved and how much funding for new initiatives could be secured.

A Member of the Committee referred to the proposal to look at the adolescents using libraries as part of the initiative to identify places which were safe or free from risk (paragraph 5.13 of the report (page 18 of the Agenda pack)) and enquired how confidentiality and data protection would be ensured. Councillor Hylton said that this issue would be discussed by the Task Group and potential suggestions would be reported back to the Committee. This raised a question about the possibility that introducing the model might displace what was being done already by services. Gail Tolley (Strategic Director of Children and Young People, Brent Council) reminded Members that this was an interim report and as such did not contain full details about the implications of implementing contextual safeguarding in Brent. She emphasised that the model would extend the scope of current practices and would not replace child-focused risk-based work. Instead, its focus would be on helping children and adolescents who may not have entered the child protection system had communities known more about contextual safeguarding.

RESOLVED:

- (i) The contents of the Feedback Report: Members' Overview and Scrutiny Task Group to Review Contextual Safeguarding in Brent, be noted;
- (ii) Making a recommendation about taking forward the notion of Safe Spaces in a way that would be consistent with the demographics of the Borough be considered by the Task Group.

10. Community and Wellbeing Scrutiny Work Programme 2018/2019 Update

The Chair noted that the Community and Wellbeing Scrutiny Work Programme for the 2018/2019 Municipal Year had been set out in Appendix 1 (pages 91-99 of the Agenda pack).

RESOLVED that the contents of the Community and Wellbeing Scrutiny Work Programme 2018/2019 Update report, be noted.

11. Any other urgent business

None.

The meeting closed at 8.05 pm

COUNCILLOR KETAN SHETH Chair